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BARKHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting of the Barkham Parish Council held on 14th January 2020 in the Studio Hall, Arborfield Green Community Centre at 7.30 p.m.

Present: Mrs Stubbs, Mr Lane (in the Chair), Mr G Dexter, Mr Scott, Mr Heyliger, and the Clerk.

19/224 To receive and accept any apologies for absence Local Government Act 1972 Sch12
Mr Loader - unwell

Mr Alborzpour – work commitments
19/225 To receive any declarations of interest on items on the Agenda (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464)
None
19/226 Minutes of the Council Meeting LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) – 

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 10th December 2019 were approved and signed as a true record

19/227 Public Participation (allotted time 15 minutes) Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s.1 extended by the LG Act 1972 s.100
Adjournment of the Meeting will be called if any members of the public wish to address the Council on any matters or concerns relating to Barkham.

None
19/228 Planning:

· Planning Applications – The council discussed and agreed comments or objections on planning applications received before 14th January 2020 as shown below
193203 - Archer Grove, 9 Archer Grove, Arborfield Green, RG29TB

Householder application for the proposed erection of Garden Shed

There were no comments on this application
193319 - 13 Bearwood Road, Barkham, RG41 4TB

Householder application for the erection of boundary wall and single storey detached outbuilding at front of dwelling. (Part-retrospective)

Regardless of any discussion as to whether it is appropriate to build such a substantial structure so far in front of the building line, Barkham Parish Council strongly object to this application for the following reasons:

1. It is out of character with the street scene of the area

2. It looks most unattractive.

3. If allowed to go ahead, it would set a terrible precedent.

Please reject this application.
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193346 - Annexe, Brook House, Barkham Street, Barkham, Wokingham, RG40 4PH

Application to vary conditions 4-5&6 of planning consent 181387 following appeal APP/X0360/W/18/3212567 for the Full application for the proposed erection of a 3no bedroom dwelling. Condition 4 Finished Ground levels plans. 5 Archaeology report.6 Arboricultural statement and methods. Changes from pre-commencement to standard general conditions.

There were no comments on this application
193375 - Land Adjacent to Barkham Manor, Barkham Road, Barkham, Berkshire

Prior approval submission for the conversion of an agricultural building to a single dwelling.

Barkham Parish Council does not believe it is appropriate for this Notification of Prior Approval to be granted for the following reasons:

1. To our knowledge and that of many local residents, this building has been used for equestrian purposes and not for sole agricultural activities as claimed by the applicant.  In particular:

· It is stated by the applicant that ‘within the application site there is an existing building which was granted planning permission on 19 March 1996 (Appendix A) for storage and hay and animal feed and used as an animal shelter’.
· The area immediately surrounding the said building has been partitioned to form paddocks, defined by well-established post and rail fencing, which is consistent with ongoing equestrian use rather than the claimed sole agricultural use.

· Paragraph X of GPDO 2015 defines an ‘agricultural building’ as one used for ‘agriculture and which is so used for the purpose of a trade or a business’ which has not been apparent.
· We also note that the applicant has not supplied any evidence that agricultural trade or business has been conducted on this site.

· There appears to be no definitive statement as to whether the keeping of horses and associated equestrian activities will cease.  Without any such statement it must be assumed that replacement facilities will be required.

2. The said building nestles under the trees on the edge of a wooded area that has been designated as Ancient Woodland.  Here, some of the largest trees in the area are to be found, referenced by Wokingham Veteran Tree Association as MRN 7125 7128. They are protected by TPO(s).  The proximity of this proposed development to such a designated area and the planned soakaway which will lead to the disturbance of the root systems is counter to Paragraph 175 (c) of the NPPF which states:

‘development resulting in loss or deterioration of irreplaceable habitats (such as ancient woodland and ancient or veteran trees) should be refused, unless there are wholly exceptional reasons and a suitable compensation strategy exists’.

There is no wholly exceptional reason in this case.

3. Although the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) Order 2015, Amended, allows under Section Q1.  (i), (i), (bb) ‘for the installation or replacement of services to the extent reasonably necessary for the building to function as a dwelling house’, no information has been supplied here as to HOW such services would be provided recognising the sensitivity of the surrounding area.  For example:

· In item 2 above, we have identified the threat to the root system of Ancient Woodlands by providing a soakaway and this leaves us questioning whether the provision of other such services will have a similar impact.  

· Any plans to upgrade the track leading to the said building to provide a more suitable access to a residential dwelling may not be appropriate for this location.

We note that in Section 7 of the Application Form the applicant responded to the request to ‘provide details of any transport and highways impact and how these will be mitigated’ by ‘N/A’.  This proposed change of use would surely result in increased traffic on the narrow bridleway leading from Barkham Road to the
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access track leading to the site.  This PROW is used by pedestrians, horse riders and cyclists and ‘N/A’ is an inadequate response.
The Coombes and its surroundings are an important natural area enjoyed by residents of Barkham and the neighbouring parishes for recreational purposes such as walking, riding, enjoyment of the views and diverse wildlife.  Barkham Parish Council will continue to resist development of this area either by demonstrating why applications such as this are inappropriate, as outlined above, or by opposing full planning applications.  We are in no doubt that if applications such as these are approved then they will lead to full scale urbanisation of this wonderful landscape to the detriment of many.

Please reject this application.
193240 - 12 Limmer Close, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DF
Householder application for the erection of a single storey detached building to create habitable accommodation following demolition of existing buildings.
There were no comments on this application
PLANNING APPEAL MADE UNDER SECTION 78 (AS MODIFIED) OF THE TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990

APP/X0360/W/19/3241800 - Land to the rear of, 344 Barkham Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DE

Proposal: Full application for proposed erection of one 4no. bedroom dwelling with associated landscaping, car parking and bin storage, plus provision of new vehicular access.
Barkham Parish Council strongly object to this application.  

There are several reasons for the objection as listed below.

· It is over development of the site, and is too close to the boundaries.  

· There are concerns over the scale and appearance of the planned house, it overlooks the neighbouring properties.  

· It is out of character with the area 

· The access issues have not been resolved.

Barkham Parish Council request that the appeal be dismissed.

193078 - 328a Barkham Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DE

Householder application for the proposed erection of part single part two storey rear extensions with 3 no. rooflights and a Juliet balcony following demolition of the existing rear conservatory, plus part conversion of the existing two-bay garage, modifications to roof and changes to fenestration.

There were no comments on this application
193420 - 2 Smalley Close, Wokingham, RG41 4AP

Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey side and rear extension to dwelling. Also part garage conversion to create habitable accommodation.

There were no comments on this application
193402 - 31 Barkham Ride, Barkham, RG40 4EX

Full planning application for the proposed use of land to stationing of 4 mobile homes for residential purposes following demolition of existing dwelling and outbuildings.

Barkham Parish Council objects to this application for the following Reasons:

1. There is no indication as to whether there is a need for these additional mobile homes.

2. The additional mobile homes will increase traffic on this already busy road.
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3. There is no evidence to show that the facilities in general are adequate to cope with the additional units and in particular:

a. Under Section 13 of the Application Form it states that it is unknown as to how foul sewerage will be disposed of.

b. Under Section 14 of the same document it states that the plans do not incorporate areas to store and aid the collection of waste etc.

Both these points need to be addressed.


Please reject this application.

20004 – Barkham Manor Farm, Barkham Road, Barkham RG41 4DQ

Application for a certificate of existing lawful development for the erection of a building and the use of the same as a dwelling as edged in red on the attached plan.

The Council need more time to look at this application, as it only came in on the 13th January.  The clerk is to request an extension to submit comments to after the next meeting
191586 - 30 Barkham Ride, Finchampstead, RG40 4EU

Application to vary condition 2 of planning consent 182465 for the proposed erection of two detached dwellings with associated parking and landscaping following the demolition of the existing property. Condition 2 refers to approved details and the variation is to increase the ridge and eaves heights

This application has been approved by WBC

· Any Other Planning Business

It was enquired as to whether there had been anything further from enforcement regarding Coppid Hill House.  Nothing has been received yet, but enforcement said they were visiting the property in January, and so this may not yet have happened.  The clerk will contact Enforcement to request an update.
It was enquired as to whether there was any update from Enforcement regarding 17/19 Sandy Lane.  The clerk will request an update from Enforcement.
19/229 Report from external Bodies 
Cllr Kaiser did not attend the meeting, so there was no report to be received. 
19/230 Local Plan Update:

The Local plan is due to be debated by the executive on the 15th January.  If approved it will be put to public consultation in February.
19/231 Clerks Report – The Council is asked to receive a report from the Clerk on outstanding actions
Meeting with WBC CEO

Unfortunately, due to a family bereavement, the meeting with the CEO has had to be postponed.  The Clerk will rearrange the meeting with the CEO’s assistant to take place in the coming months.

Item ongoing

Natural England – Ancient Woodland Application
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The clerk chased up the response due from Natural England regarding the ancient woodland status on the 18th November.  A response was received to say that a decision still had not been made due to the large number of enquiries submitted.  A question was received from the specialist asking if there were any planning applications at the site that may affect the area.  The clerk responded to say there were several applications at the site. 
A further response was received on the 13th January.  The specialist is just awaiting some documents to review and then a decision will be made.  The Clerk now awaits the outcome response.  The Clerk will acknowledge the email from the specialist.
Item ongoing

Bus stop opposite Smalley Close

The Clerk has checked up on the bus stop issue and it is still ongoing.

Item ongoing

Breach of planning control

The Clerk has checked up on the reported possible breach of planning control for the car port at 13 Bearwood Road.  Enforcement are still investigating.

Item ongoing

Land at Highlands Avenue

This land is being handled by the solicitors and the Clerk is in contact with the solicitor to obtain any updates on the position of the land.  The land has not yet appeared on the land registry site.

Item ongoing

Barkham Bridge Issues

The mound of earth has been reduced and WBC now says that visibility is sufficient for crossing the bridge.  The lights cannot be in place permanently due to the closure of Nine Mile Ride and the congestion issue it would cause if they were installed for longer periods.
The Council still have concerns regarding the visibility at the bridge, and the clerk will raise these with WBC
Item ongoing
Drainage Issues

A response is yet to be received.  The Clerk chased this up on 09.01.2020 and is awaiting a response.

Item ongoing

Bearwood Road Footpath Project

There are 2 sets of residents opposed to the project.  Further investigation and consultations are needed.
WBC has requested a decision on whether to proceed with the project.  The Clerk is to request some advice from Malcolm regarding land registry documents, so that the council can make the decision as to whether to continue.
Item ongoing

Curtains

Curtain poles were purchased by the clerk for a cost of £29.94 and these were installed by Mr Dexter.  There have been 4 pairs of curtains hung, the Clerk neds to source replacements for the office curtains before the other two pairs can be transferred to the hall.

Item ongoing
19/232 Highways
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The drain opposite Smalley Close is dropping and the brickwork is breaking up, making it hazardous to travel over.
The Clerk received a response on the 14th January from WBC Flood Risk regarding the drain issues.  It will be looked at in more detail before a response is drafted.
There is a problem with the gulley’s on Church Lane.  They ae blocked and this has been caused by vehicles travelling off the road to allow cars to pass.  The Clerk will report to WBC to be cleared and repaired.
19/233 Litter – Council is asked to report any litter issues

No Litter was reported
Annual Community Litter Pick

The Council agreed the date for the annual Community litter pick. The date for the litter pick is Sunday 22nd March.  The Clerk will contact the Barkham Village Hall to ask if it can be used as the meeting point for the litter pick.
19/234 Finance

Accounts –Accounts and payments for December 19 to January 2020 were agreed as shown below: LGA 1972 s150 (5)
	Payments for December 19 to January 2020 for authorisation at Council meeting on 14th January 2020

	Payment Method
	Payee
	Amount
	For

	S/O
	Staff Wages
	£876.13
	To be paid on 31st January 2020 - LGA 1972 s111      

	BACS
	Staff Wages
	£1.80
	Staff wages change on bank not taken effect.  Payment is to pay clerk for the underpayments for the last 3 months. LGA 1972 s111      

	D/D
	Nest
	£85.01
	Pension Contribution Employer & Employee –January 2020 - LGA 1972 s111      

	D/D
	Plusnet
	£37.80
	Internet and phone charges – January- LGA 1972 s111      

	DD
	Lloyds Bank (Credit Card)
	£154.49
	£29.94 – The Range – Curtain Poles

£103.55 – Solopress – NP leaflet LGA 1972 s111
£18.00   - Land registry searches (x6 at £3 each) LGA 1972 s111
£3.00 monthly fee. – LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Tivoli
	£29.02
	Bin Emptying– January LGA 1972 s111  

	BACS
	Abracadabra Distribution
	£661.00
	Distribution of Neighbourhood Plan leaflet (Paid in December) Part of cost to be repaid to BPC by Arborfield PC) LGA 1972 s111

	DD
	Unity Trust 
	£8.00
	Stop Cheque Fee for lost cheque

	BACS
	Bracknell & Wokingham Swimming Club
	£350.00
	Replacement payment for lost Cheque, that has been stopped.
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	BACS
	Abracadabra Distribution
	£335.67
	Distribution of Parish Magazine LGA 1972 s142


The bank transactions will be authorised by Mrs Stubbs and Mr Heyliger.
Report on Monies received

No monies have been received

Draft Budget and Precept Local Government Finance Act1992, s.41 – The Council discussed the draft budget.  The Council voted and unanimously agreed the budget and set the precept. The precept has been set at £32.63 per Band D Household.  The appropriate forms will be completed and sent to WBC by 1st February 2020.
19/235 Parish Office Operations – 

The Clerk reported on the ongoing phone and internet issues at the office.  An engineer has now been out 3 times, and the problem has not yet been identified.  Another engineer is attending the office on Thursday 15th January to investigate further.
19/236 Thames Valley Police – Council is asked to receive an update on the community Speed watch initiative.

An introduction session was held in December, in which all but 2 volunteers were able to attend. The session was a chance for the volunteers to meet each other and have a demo of the equipment and it was well received.

Site surveys have been conducted to identify suitable areas to place the equipment. About 5 of these sites will require poles for the equipment to be mounted, and upon further calibration of the devise this will be progressed with WBC who have agreed to erect the poles. Permission has been requested from WBC to place mounting fixtures on suitable lamp-posts that BPC wish to use to conduct traffic monitoring. 

2 volunteers are working on a Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) and a volunteer Indemnity form, the later of which will be presented to all Councillors for their approval. Subject to these documents being completed on time, it is anticipated that training can be given to the volunteers around late March, ready for regular speed watch sessions starting in April.

19/237 Neighbourhood Plan - Referendum Update
The referendum of the Neighbourhood Plan has been set for Thursday 6th February 2020
19/238 Correspondence

Defibrillator guardian.  A new guardian for the defibrillator at the Post Office needed to be decided as the previous guardian retired as a councillor and needs to pass the responsibility on.  A second guardian also needs to be decided upon.  Mr Heyliger put himself forward as a guardian.  The Clerk will ask the Post Office owner to be the second guardian, and Mrs Stubbs will be a contact should Mr Heyliger be unavailable.
An email had been received from Wokingham CAB asking for suitable venues to hold drop in services in February and March.  The council do not have any venues, so the Clerk will forward the request to Arborfield Green Community Centre to see if they can help.
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19/239 Councillors Forum

Mr Scott raised the issue of the links still not working on the planning notification letters.  The Clerk will re-raise this with WBC

Mr Heyliger gave his apologies for the next 2 meetings as he will be away on holiday

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.01 pm
Next meeting of full Council will be held on Tuesday 11th February 2020 in the Studio Hall, Arborfield Green Community Centre at 7.30p.m.

